October 10, 2007 Commission Meeting
Commissioner Uhalde stated that “I have a solution……I motion for the Commission to

ask the Director of the Conservation and Natural Resources, together with the Resource

Departments under him and the Attorney Generals Office to take a serious look at

possibly pursuing litigation against BLM or specifically the funding source to provide

adequate funding for the program. That Wyoming is the only place they get adequate

funding and its because of a court order”
Mike Holbert, Deputy Director Nevada BLM, stated that he previously was a field

manager in Wyoming and that the stipulated settlement worked well for Wyoming to get

the funding they needed to run their program.

Commissioner Uhalde was asked to re-read the motion which he did. Chairman Kirk

called for a vote. Both Christine Brehm and Commissioner Uhalde voted yes to move

forward, that was a quorum, motion passed.
January 11, 2008 Commission Meeting
Commissioner Evans motioned for “our Director (Biaggi) and whoever else and other agencies move forward to discuss litigation. To pursue a State coalition including the Department of Agriculture, etc, every Department to move forward together as a united front.”  Commissioner Uhalde seconded the motion.

Director Biaggi reported that he thought the Department of Wildlife might be interested but that he had appeared in front of the Agriculture Commission as informational only and had not received a warm reception. He offered that he certainly could pursue this further if the Commission would like.

Commissioner Evans restated the motion: “We request the Director to consult with other agencies in the State of Nevada Government to determine whether or not there is interest in joining with the Commission to seek adequate funding in order to insure that the BLM in Nevada has the resources to carry out their mandated program.”  Seconded by Commissioner Uhalde.

Commissioner Kirk asked for public comment prior to the Commission taking a vote on the motion.

Nylene Shoelhorn stated that she felt “we don’t need to get money to manage the program, we need to stop killing the mountain lions and other predators, we are destroying the last of it.  Leave the horses alone.”

No other public comment, Chairman Kirk called for a vote, unanimously approved.
April 11, 2008 Commission Meeting
Allen Biaggi, Director of the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources

submitted verbal comments, see following:

Wild Horse Litigation

In your meeting of October 10th you directed me to work with the Attorney General to

determine the advisability of filing litigation against BLM to ensure Nevada receives its

fair share of federal dollars for wild horse management

I informed you that Nevada has the majority of wild horse in the U.S. but receives less

than 50% of the federal dollars available for wild horse management.

The state of Wyoming, which has substantially fewer horse than Nevada threatened

litigation against the BLM resulting in a funding agreement between Wyoming and

BLM.

It was suggested at the October meeting that similar litigation or threat of litigation be

considered for Nevada.

You directed me, as the Director of the Department of Conservation and Natural

Resources to look into the advisability of such an action, in consultation with the A.G.

and report my findings to you; which I did on January 11.

At that meeting I recommended moving forward with a couple of cautionary notes…one

of which was the cost of litigation to the State of Nevada. You asked me to provide to

you an estimated cost for filing an action.

I have consulted with your legal council from the Attorney Generals office, Colleen

Hemingway and former counsel Nhu Nguyen, as well as Cathy Barcomb.
Once again I believe litigation is a viable option to achieve the outcome you

indicated…that is receipt of Nevada’s fair share of wild horse dollars…and there is a

likely outcome of success, either by pursuing this all the way through the judicial process

or by entering into a settlement at some point. To pursue full litigation to a court decision

is expected to take at least two years and use the services of a Deputy Attorney General

for about 30% of their time. The Attorney General’s Office estimates that the state cost

for this litigation would be $70,000. The Nevada Department of Wildlife has expressed

interest in partnering with the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources in this

effort so some cost and resource sharing could result. Additionally, the law allows for

the prevailing party to cost recover legal fees; however I would not count of recovery to

actually occur. As was pointed out by Commissioner Evans last meeting, this does not

include the federal portion of the cost of litigation. That too is taxpayer dollars. Also

keep in mind that the Heil Trust dollars will be exhausted in 2010 given current

expenditure levels. Litigation will hasten the time the funding runs dry. Since the Trust

has a limited time frame and given the lag in legal services billing under the state system,

I will need to find additional resource to cover these costs in fiscal year 2011 and 2012

and beyond. Finally, Cathy, being the Commissions’ only staffer, will need to devote a

good bit of her time to the litigation, taking away from her direct efforts for the benefit of

wild horses.

As I reported in the January meeting, you must remember that federal natural resources

dollars are declining across the board. We are not necessarily dealing with the same size

federal expenditure levels in 2008 or 2009 that we were dealing with in previous years.

Consequently, all states may see reductions in funding and if Nevada received a greater
share, herds in other states may be impacted as a result.

Second, litigation is an aggressive action and one that tends to impact relationships and

stifle communication and cooperation. By pursuing the litigation alternative, we may be

closing the door, at least on some level, to communication and a cooperative working

relationship with the BLM.

The BLM’s wild horse funding in Nevada is fluid and somewhat difficult to get a handle

on in terms of actual dollars expended and, more importantly, AML status. This

information is critical to our understanding Nevada’s wild horse situation and the funding

shortfall before crafting a potential complaint. Before you is a very well written and

thoughtful memorandum from Ms. Barcomb to me regarding BLM AML and funding

status.

In conclusion and given the sentiments of the Commission provided in your October and

January meetings I would respectfully recommend that a letter be sent to the BLM

from me, as the Department Director, requesting answers to the questions contained

in Ms. Barcomb’s March 25th memorandum. Once that information is obtained we

will work with the Attorney General’s Office, through Ms. Hemingway, to draft a

complaint against the BLM to secure appropriate funding levels for wild horse

management in Nevada. It would be our intention to have such a document ready

for your final approval and authorization at your next meeting

Thank you for your consideration.

Commissioners Evans, Brehm and Uhalde all agreed with Mr. Biaggi’s

recommendations and thanked him
Commissioner Uhalde stated how much he dearly loved the land and resources in Nevada

and we all need to work to protect it.

Commissioner Evans thanked the Commissioners for being so judicious and seriously

looking into all the ramifications of a potential lawsuit..

Commissioner Uhalde motioned to direct Mr. Biaggi to send the requested letter,

Commissioner Brehm seconded the motion, Commissioner Evans asked if the public had

any input, there was none, he called for a vote, unanimously approved.

June 25, 2008 Commission Meeting
Allen Biaggi, Director, DCNR, reported that he had met with Colleen Hemingway,

Wayne Howle, and Cathy Barcomb, regarding potential litigation against the BLM on the

horse program in Nevada. He explained that they came up with a litigation strategy and

tried to focus on what the complaint might look like. He stated that Ms. Hemingway can

explain where the draft litigation is at, and outline what she, Ms. Barcomb, and Wayne

Howle have in mind. Mr. Biaggi stated that he would like to see the Commission affirm

what was discussed in the December meeting regarding litigation. 
Colleen Hemingway, Deputy Attorney General, explained that it was appropriate to

address this on 3 counts to compel compliance…..

1) a violation of the Administrative Procedures Act for delay of required action –

unlawfully withheld or unreasonably delayed. Then excess horses shall be

removed.

2) declatory relief, that they are in violation of the law;

3) and an injunction that they come into compliance.

Ms. Hemingway explained that this is actually a pretty simple argument requiring them to

come into compliance with the law.

Mr. Biaggi discussed the need for long term oversight which could include reports to the

court, and possible funding appropriated to Nevada to oversee compliance.

Chairman Kirk asked if there was any public comment, there was none.

Commissioner Evens motioned to request the Director, Allen Biaggi, to proceed with the

lawsuit. Seconded by Commissioner Uhalde, Chairman Kirk called for the roll call

vote….Commissioner Evans, yes, Commissioner Uhalde, yes, Commissioner Brehm,

yes. Motion passed.
FROM NOTES:  Colleen Hemingway was to draft the litigation and have it to the Commissioners by July 11th, 2008 so they would have the opportunity to review it prior to the meeting.
July 18, 2008 Commission Meeting
7)* Discussion and Possible Action:  Discussion and Action of Litigation Options Regarding BLM’s Management of Wild Horses in Nevada, Draft Litigation Will be Presented,  Allen Biaggi, Director, Department of Conservation and Natural Resources, Colleen Hemingway, Deputy Attorney General

Chairman Kirk noted that this agenda item was being postponed to the next Commission meeting for vote.
Not part of the minutes………Catherine Masto had requested that Allen Biaggi and myself come to meet with her regarding the potential litigation.  Wayne Howle and Colleen Hemingway were also at that meeting.  Catherine Masto expressed support for the litigation at that meeting but had suggested that she and Mr. Biaggi attempt to contact the Washington delegation for support and possible resolution to the issues for Nevada prior to actually filing the lawsuit.  

We agreed and contacted the individual Commissioners asking for a postponement of the vote until Allen Biaggi and Catherine Masto had the opportunity to contact Senator Reid and Ensign.  The Commissioners agreed and vote was delayed. 
